
W h a t  W e  M e a n  
b y  t h e  W e s t

By  W il l ia m  H . M c N e il l

THE SUBJECT today is the meaning of “the West” in 
the sense of W estern civilization. The first and 
most obvious point to make is that the meaning of the 

West is a function of w ho is using the word. Those 
w ho feel them selves to  be part of the W est—w ho 
think of the West as “w e”—will surely have flattering 
things to say about their civilization. Those who think 
of the West as the “other” are likely to define it in less 
flattering term s. The basic meaning of the w ord is 
“where the sun sets”—one of the cardinal directions. 
Chinese geom ancers drafted elaborate and codified 
rules about what that direction meant as opposed to 
the East, North, or South. But we in the West have 
nothing so precise as the Chinese: To us the West con-
notes all sorts of characteristics desired by some, es-
chewed by others.

In the United States, for instance, the West conjures 
up the Wild West of our historic frontier, a place of 
freedom, open spaces, new  starts, and a certain manli-
ness. But it was also a place where danger, loneliness 
(largely due to the paucity of women), and lawlessness 
often prevailed. At the same time, Americans have ha-
bitually em braced a con trad icto ry  m eaning of the 
West. For inasmuch as all North America was the West 
vis-a-vis the Old World that colonists and later immi-
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grants had left behind, the West was considered a 
“more perfect” place conducive, not to danger and 
lawlessness, but to liberty, equality, and prosperity. 
Americans were “new  men under new skies,” as Fred-
erick Jackson Turner proclaimed.

And yet, at the same time, Americans undeniably 
brought much of the Old World with them to the New. 
Hence, whatever qualities were to be found in both 
worlds tended to unite them  and bespeak a broader 
notion of the West. At first, it encompassed the At-
lantic littoral of Europe (the British Isles, Scandinavia, 
the Low Countries, France, and Iberia) plus America. 
In time, it came to encompass Australia, New Zealand, 
and all o ther European overseas settlem ents. The 
West, therefore, could be imagined as a civilization in-
dependent of locale. Finally, one hears today of a West 
that includes not only nations populated by European 
stock, but also non-Western nations that have assimi-
lated Western institutions, techniques, and to some ex-
tent values: Japan, for instance.

What the West means in a given context, therefore, 
depends entirely upon who is invoking the term and 
for what purpose. But it is fair to say that virtually all 
definitions of W estern civilization drew  a line some-
w here  across Europe placing Germ any (at tim es), 
Poland and Eastern Europe (at times), and Russia and 
the Balkans (at all times) beyond the pale of Western 
civilization. A Briton might joke that “the Wogs begin 
at Calais,” a Frenchman dub the Rhine the frontier of 
civilization, a German insist that “at the Ringstrasse the 
Balkans begin,” and a Pole that Asia begins w ith the 
westernmost Orthodox church; but wherever drawn, 
that line is the most enduring political/cultural demar-
cation in the history of Europe.

Against seemingly impossible odds, the Greeks ulti-
mately prevailed over the Persians in 480-479 B.C. The 
classical explanation offered by Herodotus was that free 
men figh t better than the slaves o f an absolute 
monarch.
Image at right is a detail from  Crossing at Thermopylae: 
Massimo d ’Azeglio (1823). Galleria d ’Arte Moderna, 
Turin, Italy.
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The m eanings we give to the West today, in the 
United States, are by and large translated from the 
usage of Western Europeans in the late 19th century: 
the era when the British and French colonial empires 
bestrode the world and Germany and Italy were, by 
com parison, marginalized. But the outskirts of this 
Anglo-French core—Germany to the east and America 
to the west—might demand to be recognized as part 
of the West at the same time as they rivaled Western 
Europe for power and influence. The story of Western 
civilization in the 20th century, in fact, might be orga-
nized around the theme of the alternative visions of 
W estern civilization that Germany and the United 
States each pressed, by force, on the Euro-Atlantic 
core.

Perhaps the most profitable way to proceed, there-
fore, is to trace so far as possible where this Western 
European self-conception came from, how it was re-
ceived in the United States around the turn of this cen-
tury, and how  it was subsequently embodied in our 
own high school and college curricula.

The Classical Cradle
The birth of a concept of a West as opposed to an East 
can be dated exactly to events that occurred on either 
side of the Aegean Sea in the years 480 and 479 B.C. 
That may seem exceedingly strange—to wit, that the 
West of Anglo-French imagination sprang from a Per-
sian imperial invasion of G reece some 2,500 years 
ago—but it is nonetheless so. The army of the Persian 
Empire crossed the Hellespont to assault a ragged con-
federacy of some 20-odd city-states. The imperial side 
deployed perhaps 60,000 professional soldiers with an 
abundant supply train stretching 1,500 miles. The Hel-
lenic side could field mere militia forces composed of 
citizen-soldiers. And yet, against all odds and apparent 
reason, the Empire lost and the militias won. That they 
did so posed a logical quandary even for the Greeks. 
But the classical answer offered by Herodotus was sim-
ply that free men fight better than “slaves.” This classi-
cal explanation of Greece’s deliverance was so power-
ful, persuasive, and it must be said, flattering to the 
Greeks that it echoed throughout the rest of Mediter-
ranean antiquity. The only life w orth living, it held, 
was that of a free citizen who might take part in the 
public deliberations that affected his fate up to and in-
cluding the risk of death in battle in defense of free-
dom. So mighty was this ideal that it survived the con-
quest of the city-states themselves and entered into the 
public consciousness of their conquerors, Macedon 
first, and then Rome. And even though those empires 
liberated the Greeks themselves from their internecine 
warfare, the Greeks never ceased to mourn their lost 
freedom.

The re p u b lic a n  sp ir it  b o rn  o f th e  love — and 
pow er—of liberty pervaded most of the classical texts 
that have come down to us: not only the histories of 
Herodotus, Tacitus, and Livy, but the oratory of De-
mosthenes, Cicero, and Cato, and the theater and po-
etry of Greece and Rome. The same spirit burst forth 
again in Renaissance Italy w hen city-states similar to 
those of the ancients reemerged, and in time it came 
to infuse the educational systems of all w estern Eu-

rope thanks to the Humanist revival of the classics. In-
deed, that spirit could still be described in the early 
20th  century, playing on the minds and the feelings of 
Europe’s elites, calling them to honor its collectivized 
ideal of heroic virtue.

I say “collectivized” because the republican spirit al-
ways extolled, not personal heroism, but heroism and 
sacrifice in the service of polity and country. To live, 
and perhaps to die, for the patria  was the only way to 
fulfill human destiny in its most complete sense. So it 
was that the French revolutionaries would consciously 
imitate the Roman Republic, 19th-century Germans 
consider their land the modern equivalent of ancient 
Greece, and the British Empire invoke the universality 
and virtues of ancient Rome.

But the phrase “so it was” is a loaded one. It may in-
deed appear natural that Renaissance Italy would no-
tice its resem blance to Classical Greece, bu t trans- 
Alpine Europe was a region of dynastic territo ria l 
states, even national kingdoms, and thus hardly an ana-
log to the original West of Athens, Sparta, and republi-
can Rome. What is more, the Christian heritage, which 
was m uch stronger in northern Europe than in Italy 
( “th e  n e a re r  th e  papacy , th e  fa r th e r  from  G od,” 
quipped Machiavelli), was utterly  at odds w ith  the 
heroic republican ideal of antiquity. The Church taught 
obedience and humility as the paths to holiness and 
salvation, and a life and death given to God, not the 
state. How was it then, that republican virtu  born at 
Thermopylae and reborn in Italy’s glorious quattro-
cento, in effect inspired the West as 19th-century En-
glish and French defined it?

The West o f the Renaissance
To address that question, however inadequately in a 
short talk, we must stretch our minds back beyond 
even Athens and Sparta to the megalithic cultures of 
the second m illennium  B.C. Little is know n about 
them and their mysterious monuments, but it is clear 
that they spread around the shores of Europe from the 
M editerranean to the North Atlantic, carrying w ith 
them the message that when a human being died, the 
soul migrated west to the Isles of the Blessed, to fol-
low the sun and, like the sun, to rise once again. This 
doctrine of immortality most likely originated in Egypt, 
but it took root among many peoples, the Celts espe-
cially.

In time, of course, an overlay of Christianity ob-
scured the older megalithic cultures of Western Eu-
rope, but the dream of the West as a sort of heaven, 
the place one goes to escape the crowding, pain, and 
heartaches of mortal life in an imperfect East, lived on. 
To the peoples residing near the coast of Atlantic Eu-
rope, folk wisdom taught that the West is always a bet-
ter place, a place w hither o n e’s ancestors w ent, a 
place to be reborn.

To view the East as impure, even dark, could not 
have clashed more sharply w ith the early Christian 
aphorism ex oriente lux: enlightenment comes from 
the east, the land of the rising sun. And indeed the ini-
tial political cleavage betw een a self-conscious West 
and East dates from the division of the Roman Empire 
under Constantine, the first Christian emperor, in the

12 Ame r ic a n  Ed u c a t o r Spr in g  2000



fourth century A.D., and the removal of the imperial 
capital from Rome to Constantinople (Byzantium). 
Within a century and a half the Western Roman Em-
pire fell before the barbarians, but the Eastern Roman 
(or Byzantine) Empire survived for a thousand years as 
a center of power, wealth, and Classical culture.

The West, by comparison, was laggard, poor, and 
soon divided into semicivilized Germanic or Celtic 
kingdoms. Even after Charlemagne revived the West-
ern empire in the late eighth century, Western Euro-
peans rem ained threadbare country  cousins to the 
magnificent, grandiose Byzantines. And yet, as is al-
ways the case when less “civilized" peoples encounter 
comparatively richer, mightier, and more highly skilled 
cultures, the West felt a deep ambivalence toward the 
East. Yes, those “G reeks”—as they referred  to the 
B yzantines—may be g rander than  w e in m aterial 
term s, b u t th ey  are also decaden t, c o rru p t—and 
heretical. For w hatever its o ther shortcomings, the 
Catholic West could boast of the papacy and the main-
tenance of true religion and virtue. The pope, as suc-
cessor to Peter the Prince of the Apostles, was the 
guardian of correct Christian doctrine both in theory 
and, as ecumenical councils invariably recognized, in 
practice as well. The papacy, therefore, became the 
sole principle of unity and authority and the focus on 
consciousness and self-assertion in Catholic Europe, 
and the line that resulted from the peripatetic activity 
of m issionaries from  Rome on the  one hand  and 
Byzantium on the other came to divide Europe more 
deeply and lastingly than any geographical, ethnic, po-
litical, or econom ic  one. The W est m ean t Latin, 
Catholic Christendom, and a balance between church 
and state; the East meant Greek Orthodoxy and cae- 
saropapism.

But however much the reach of papal authority de-
fined the West, the very tension between spiritual and 
secular authority in a disunified West meant that the 
papacy had to cope w ith enemies w ith in . The Holy 
Roman Empire, ruled by Charlemagne’s heirs, embod-
ied the imperial principle in the West; the autonomous 
city-states of Northern Italy (that grew rich, ironically, 
off the Crusades) embodied the republican principle, 
and both opposed papal pretensions to Western unity 
based on a hierarchical church and dogmatic faith. 
Their long-simmering rivalries boiled over in the Re-
naissance and split all northern Italy into the warring 
camps of the pro-papal Guelfs and pro-imperial Ghibel- 
lenes, purporting to incarnate the civic humanism of 
the ancients.

What made the conflicts of Renaissance Italy of sur-
passing importance to Europe and the world was that 
the Italians of the 14th and 15th centuries were the 
cultural, intellectual, and, not least, economic leaders 
of all Europe and the M editerranean (the Byzantine 
Em pire having shrunk to a rum p besieged by the 
Turks). The Italian project was nothing less than to or-
ganize the western promontory of the Eurasian land- 
mass into a single, integrated market economy through 
commerce, specialized production, new credit mecha-
nisms and new means of mobilizing capital such as the 
joint-stock company. The city-states themselves pio-
neered tax systems that allowed them to mobilize rela-
tively enormous resources, floating public debt that al-

lowed them to amortize the cost of wars and public 
works over decades, and efficient new political/mili-
tary administrations that magnified the power of civil 
government (in Florence and Venice at least; in Milan 
the military escaped civilian control).

This was the achievement—this congeries of skills 
enhancing pow er and wealth—that accounts for the 
otherwise anomalous fascination for things Italian that 
gripped trans-Alpine Europe from the 15th to 17th 
centuries. The kingdoms of Spain (and through Spain, 
the Low Countries), France, and England imported Ital-
ian methods and so developed such powerful central 
monarchies that the Italian city-states themselves were 
soon eclipsed. The French invasion of 1494 sounded 
the death knell for Italian independence, and yet the 
wars that followed only hastened the diffusion of Ital-
ian knowledge to the north  and west of Europe, in-
cluding the Classics, the ancient philosophies about 
how to lead a good life, the ideal of collective patriotic 
effort in war and in peace, a curiosity about (and glori-
fication of) the natural world, and the pursuit of Hu-
manist, not strictly Christian, virtue.

Not surprisingly, this spreading and eager embrace 
of w hat appeared to be secular values provoked a 
backlash among the pious. We call it the Reformation, 
and it occurred just where one would expect, in the 
region of Europe that had not absorbed nor benefited 
from the new Italian ways of life, but in fact felt ex-
ploited by them: Germany. Luther thus represented a 
reactionary movement, but even so, he and Calvin em-
ployed Humanist literary techniques in their effort to 
elevate the authority of Scripture. The imperatives of 
survival in the so-called Religious Wars that lasted 
m ore than  150 years th en  fo rced  P ro testan t and 
Catholic states alike to learn and use the tools of 
power forged in the Renaissance. But the concepts of 
citizenship and republican virtue w ere the special 
province of Calvinists, first in Geneva, then in the 
Dutch Republic, and in Cromwellian England.

All the while, of course, the great Age of Explo-
ration, the invention of printing, and all the discover-
ies of the Scientific Revolution gradually persuaded 
Western Europeans, for the first time in history, that 
they might actually know more than the ancients, and 
if so, know  more than anyone in the world! To be 
sure, those annoying Ottoman Turks seemed to belie 
this new Western conceit. The largest and most endur-
ing of the “gunpowder empires” of the Early Modern 
centuries, Ottom an Turkey swallowed almost all of 
Araby, Byzantium, and the Balkans, and cast its shadow 
over Central Europe. A religious interpretation of the 
Ottoman phenomenon might dismiss it, not as a sign 
of Western inferiority, but as God's scourge for the sins 
of the Christians. Certainly, neither the Turks nor the 
Europeans believed they had aught to learn from the 
other and an intense mutual d/sregard was their pre-
ferred posture. But whether one viewed the Turks as 
punitive agents of God or (like Voltaire) as an interest-
ing, if frightening Asian apparition , no W esterner 
doubted that his civilization was freer, truer, and in the 
long run stronger than that of the East, notwithstand-
ing the fact that Protestants and Catholics within the 
West fought for differing definitions of freedom, truth, 
and strength.
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Birth o f the Anglo-French West
Now, so far as the future United States is concerned, 
the intense (or intensifying) conflict between a defini-
tion of the West based on republican virtue and liberty, 
and a definition based on true doctrine as upheld by 
the papacy, threw up two major landmarks. They are 
utterly familiar to Anglo-American audiences, but still 
worth recalling. The first was the series of English Rev-
olutions from 1640 to 1660 and 1688. In one sense 
these were as reactionary as Luther’s revolt in that 
they rejected the efficient “m odern” royal government 
crafted by the Tudors and Stuarts in the name of Parlia-
m en t’s medieval pow ers, not to m ention sectarian 
strife. Yet in another sense—by one of those sleights 
of hand by w hich history is so often turned inside 
out—after 1688 the “reactionaries” in Parliament in-
vented w hat am ounted to an entirely new  kind of 
sovere ign ty  in w h a t cam e to  be know n as G reat 
Britain. It was government by consent of the taxpay-
ers, representative governm ent that asserted rights 
over the crown and thus preserved a private sphere 
for differences of religion and m uch besides, that 
made private property sacred and thus pulled the sting 
from  the  a rb itrary  tax  co llector, and th a t rested , 
though a monarchy still, on a vigorous dose of republi-
can virtue and liberty. For the English system could not 
have functioned for a season without the recognition 
by the enfranchised possessing classes that they must 
pay, they must serve, as the legal forms of parliamen-
tary consen t p rescribed . The Glorious Revolution 
proved to be a remarkably effective compromise that 
preserved a broad zone of personal freedoms and se-
curity against the power of the state, yet permitted the 
state to mobilize the nation for common action under 
parliamentary cabinet government.

So successful was Britain in its wars, mostly with 
France, after 1688, and so alluring was its economic 
expansion, that the British system became a model for 
many other European reformers. The English Revolu-
tion was a dramatic dem onstration of how a move-
m ent tha t began by kicking against the  pricks of 
modernity ended by inventing a sort of supermoder-
nity that left all its foreign com petitors gasping for 
breath. (The leaders of Japan’s Meiji Restoration, who 
overthrew  the shogunate in the name of seclusion 
only to launch a crash modernization campaign, pro-
vide a later example.) By the late 18th century, there-
fore, the French in particular recognized that the insti-
tutions established by the Bourbon kings were hope-
lessly superannuated, laying the groundwork for the 
second great landmark, the French Revolution. Many 
Enlightenment thinkers, such as M ontesquieu, p ro-
posed that France reform its institutions along British 
lines, but others sought to get to the very roots of 
things, which is what being “radical” means. What the 
British called “the rights of Englishmen” the French 
radicals set out to improve upon by invoking “the 
rights of all mankind.” Where British liberalism meant 
oligarchical ru le by taxpayers, French radicalism  
would mean democratic rule by all male citizens, dis-
playing (even im posing) the  repub lican  ideals of 
Athens and Rome: a worship of reason, virtue, liberty, 
equality, and fraternity. And w here the British prac-
ticed a certain tolerance and reconciled their freedom

with an established Christian church, the French revo-
lutionaries explicitly repudiated the Christian tradition 
and replaced it with a secular, civic cult.

The excesses and contradictions of the French Re-
public of Virtue need no elaboration. But it must not 
be forgotten that the methods of military and financial 
mobilization employed by the French Republic (and 
later by Napoleon) were so shockingly successful that 
Britain, Prussia, and the Austrian Empire had no choice 
but to copy French techniques or perish. In fact, the 
demonstration of what democratic government a la 
frangaise  could achieve in war was so compelling that 
even after W aterloo no part of the W estern w orld 
could afford to neglect it. Taking the common people 
into active partnership with government and catering 
to social elites became, quite simply, an imperative of 
success and even survival in the competition among 
sovereign powers. Even tsarist Russia and Tokugawa 
Japan, after their respective humiliations at the hands 
of the Anglo-French in 1856 and by the Americans in 
1854, were obliged to abolish legal inequality and em-
brace Western methods of national mobilization with 
all their implications for “citizenship.” Indeed, we may 
say that the mobilization of the masses became the 
principal political agendum of the 19th and 20th cen-
turies.

And that, of course, was the essence of the West— 
the Anglo-French West—that imposed itself on the rest 
of the world between 1750 and 1914, and loomed as a 
model w hen America’s national career began. It was a 
model to be imitated, but it also struck Americans as a 
seat of the corruptions that they yearned to cast off as 
they crossed the Atlantic and breathed W estern air.
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The inventions and skills borrowed from  China, 
including the compass, printing, gunpowder, 
and the notion o f meritocracy, were key elements 
in the rise o f the West.

The United States would be better, purer, freer, even 
though more ignorant, crude, and clumsy: the same 
ambivalence Medieval Europe felt toward Byzantium, 
that no rthw estern  Europe felt tow ard Renaissance 
Italy, that Germany felt toward France.

But the United States caught up expeditiously. Favor-
able geopolitics perm itted it to realize Manifest Des-
tiny and build a continental state of enormous propor-
tions by comparison to anything in Western Europe. It 
did not occur painlessly, as the Civil War graphically 
proved, but Americans caught up with the core Euro-
pean West by the late 19th century and developed that 
chip on the shoulder born of an inability to decide 
w hether we ought to imitate or repudiate the Old 
World. The crisis point came with the First World War. 
Should the United States join the Anglo-French West in 
its fight against Eastern barbarians and so merge into 
the West once and for all, or stay out? Under Woodrow 
Wilson, Americans chose to engage: And at that mo-
ment what we think of as Western civilization, West-
ern Civ, was born.

The West o f American Schools
The courses and curricula in the history of Western 
Civ that became ubiquitous from about 1930 to I960 
were first crafted in response to U.S. belligerence in

Spr in g  2000

1917. Initially, at least at Columbia University, Western 
Civ was designed to teach soldiers what it was they 
would be fighting for in Flanders Fields. Imitations pro-
liferated, textbooks w ere w ritten  to accom m odate 
them, and the texts bred a certain standardized inter-
p re ta tio n , w h ich  in tu rn  form ed th e  in te llec tu a l 
bedrock for two generations of American college stu-
dents and governing elites. The West as understood in 
the United States, therefore, was a product of what 
those students heard in the lecture hall, read in the 
texts, and expressed in their own words in the essays 
and examinations assigned in Western Civ courses.

Now, by the time I myself took such a class in the 
1930s, Western Civ had evolved (at the University of 
Chicago and elsewhere) into a powerful and frankly 
m issionary en terp rise . The curricu lum  was based 
upon a systematic polarity between reason and faith— 
“St.” Socrates versus St. Paul—and the notion that truth 
was an evolving, discovered thing rather than a fixed, 
dogmatic certainty laid down once for all in the Bible 
or church doctrine. The effect of this on young people 
was to give them a sense of emancipation from old re-
ligious identities, often ethnically transmitted, a sense 
of common citizenship and participation in a commu-
nity of reason, a belief in careers open to talent, and a 
faith in a tru th  susceptible to enlargem ent and im-
provement generation after generation.

This was indeed  a liberating m essage for many 
Americans in the 1920s, 1930s, and 1940s: It conveyed 
m em bership in the great cultivated, reasonable, so-
phisticated world of “us,” the heirs of a Western tradi-
tion dating from Socrates and surviving all the tribula-
tions of the Medieval and Early Modern eras. World 
War II and the cold war only intensified, even as they 
perhaps narrowed, the agenda of a unified West led by 
America fighting for freedom  and reason and toler-
ance, and mobilizing itself through an appeal to repub-
lican virtue, against new  Eastern tyrannies, be they 
German or Russian.

Yet, oddly, the 1960s were the very moment when 
college courses in W estern Civ began to be aban-
doned. One reason for this was that young teachers of 
history, be they graduate teaching assistants or junior 
faculty, simply refused to become apprenticed by their 
elders to serve as “slave labor” in the sections of large 
Western Civ courses. Instead, they tended to stake out 
their little private kingdoms built around the subjects 
of their Ph.D. theses. It does not really m atter what 
one studies, they insisted, for one piece of history is as 
good as another. What is more, the senior professors 
always teach  courses around their p ro jec ted  next 
book, so why shouldn’t I? After all, I must write books, 
too, in order to get promoted to tenure. So how dare 
you indenture me to somebody else’s course whose 
naive ideas I do not want to propagate anyway?

That attitude was, I believe, a highly destructive and 
narrowly careerist response to w hat were real defi-
ciencies in the way W estern Civ was taught at the 
time. But more recently perhaps since the late 1970s, 
the debate has taken a different tw ist as more and 
more historians agree that the overspecialized “smor-
gasbord” curricula of the 1960s were disastrous, but 
disagree about the nature of the survey courses that 

(Continued on page 48)

Ame r ic a n  Fe d e r a t io n  o f  T e a c h e r s  15


